
 
 

 

 

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors held on 9 July 2018 

1. APOLOGIES AND ABSENCES 
1.1 For a record of attendance and apologies, please see attached list. 
1.2 It was reported that the Anna Hooper, Vice-Chair, would chair the meeting on behalf of John 

Bateman, Chair of the Board, noting that John has been unavoidably detained at short notice and 
was ƵŶĂďůĞ�ƚŽ�ĂƚƚĞŶĚ�ƚŽĚĂǇ͛Ɛ�ŵĞĞƚŝŶŐ͘�dŚĞ��ŽĂƌĚ�ŶŽƚĞĚ�ǁŝƚŚ�ŐƌĂƚŝƚƵĚĞ the huge contribution and 
commitment of the Chair, and extended thanks to the Vice-Chair for stepping in to chair the meeting. 

1.3 The Chair welcomed Lucy Conn and Harrison Jarrett, President and Vice-President (Student 
Activities) ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�tŽƌĐĞƐƚĞƌ�^ƚƵĚĞŶƚƐ͛�Union respectively, to their first meeting in their newly 
appointed roles.  

1.4 The Chair welcomed Sarah Pittaway and Marc Scriven, whose terms of appointment as co-opted staff 
governors would commence on 1 August 2018, as observers at the meeting.  

1.5 The Chair extended the best wishes of the Board to Danya Young, Board Apprentice, noting that this 
was the final meeting at which Danya would observe the Board. Danya expressed her thanks to the 
Board for the warm welcome and insight afforded by the apprenticeship, noting that she had been 
particularly impressed by the commitment, passion and determination of the student members. 
Thanks were due in particular to Dr Diana Beech and Dr Simone Clarke for coaching and support 
during the year.  

1.6 The Board extended thanks to Odette Fielding, whose term of appointment ended on 31 August 
2018, noting that Odette had served as a member of the Board of Governors for eight years. 

1.7 The Chair noted that this was the first meeting of the Board to be held at the revised time, and 
invited feedback from members of the Board. 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
2.1 No declarations of interest were reported.  
 
3. MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING 
3.1 The open and reserved minutes of the meeting held on 14 May 2018 were approved as an accurate 

record (BG17/54 & BG17/55). 
3.2 Committee of University Chairs (CUC) Senior Remuneration Code 
3.2.1 It was reported that the CUC had published its Senior Staff Remuneration Code, which institutions 

ǁĞƌĞ�ĞǆƉĞĐƚĞĚ�ƚŽ�ĨŽůůŽǁ�ŽŶ�Ă�͚ĐŽŵƉůǇ�Žƌ�ĞǆƉůĂŝŶ͛�basis (minute 4.3 refers). The Higher Education Code 
of Governance had been updated to reflect the principal requirements of the Code.The Remuneration 
�ŽĚĞ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĞ�ƌĞǀŝƐĞĚ��ŽĚĞ�ŽĨ�'ŽǀĞƌŶĂŶĐĞ�ŚĂĚ�ďĞĞŶ�ŵĂĚĞ�ĂǀĂŝůĂďůĞ�ŽŶ�ƚŚĞ�'ŽǀĞƌŶŽƌƐ͛�WŽƌƚĂů͕�ŶŽƚŝŶŐ�
that the



3.4.2



5.12 [NOT FOR PUBLICATION]  
5.13  Much work continued on building relationships with prospective students post-offer. The 

undergraduate conversion rate was higher than the national average, particularly for professional 
courses, noting however that the Decliners Survey indicated that students tended to determine their 
first choice university pre-offer, emphasising the importance of Open Days. Board members were 
encouraged to attend a University open day to experience the good work of the student ambassadors. 

5.14 The Board noted the need to raise aspirations from an early age. The University was the regional lead 
ĨŽƌ�ƚŚĞ��ŚŝůĚƌĞŶ͛Ɛ�hŶŝǀĞƌƐŝƚǇ͕�ǁŚŝĐŚ�ǁŽƌŬĞĚ�ǁŝƚŚ�ƉƌŝŵĂƌǇ�ƐĐŚŽŽů�ĐŚŝůĚƌĞŶ�ĂĐƌŽƐƐ�ƚŚĞ�ĐŽƵŶƚǇ͘�dŚĞ�,ŝǀĞ�
was also pivotal in outreach to children. 

 
6. REPORT FROM THE STUDENTS’ UNION          
6.1 The Board received for information and discussion the report from the President of the ^ƚƵĚĞŶƚƐ͛�

Union (BG17/57). 
6.2 The ^ƚƵĚĞŶƚƐ͛�hŶŝŽŶ�;^hͿ�President reported that, although not the final winners, Worcester SU had 

been delighted to have been shortlisted for the annual National Union of Students (NUS) ͚hŶŝŽŶ�ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�
zĞĂƌ͛��ǁĂƌĚ͘ 

6.3 The annual RAG total stood at £15,400, nearly double the previous year, with the final total on 1 August 
anticipated to be higher. The total included all known fundraising undertaken by students, noting that 
the SU was keen to support and promote any charitable fundraising activities undertaken by students 
in order to recognise and maximise impact. The Board noted the value of the time contributed by 
students to volunteering. Work was underway to raise the profile of student volunteering, including 
by providing more information about the nature of the volunteering. This additional detail would be 
made available to the Board in future. 

6.4 A new external trustee had been appointed to the SU Board, noting that there were two remaining 
vacancies for student trustees. The SU was revising its strategic plan. 

6.5 



7.8 The Board concluded that the draft strategy was distinctive and imaginative, whilst being consistent 
ǁŝƚŚ�ƚŚĞ�hŶŝǀĞƌƐŝƚǇ͛Ɛ�ĞŶĚƵƌŝŶŐ�ŵŝƐƐŝŽŶ͘�/ƚ�ǁĂƐ appropriately ambitious in general. 

7.9 There was an opportunity to further develop the theme of inclusiveness and international ambition, 
ĂŶĚ�ƚŽ�ƐƚƌĞŶŐƚŚĞŶ�ƚŚĞ�hŶŝǀĞƌƐŝƚǇ͛Ɛ�ƌĞŐŝŽŶĂů�ĞŶŐĂŐĞŵĞŶƚ͕�ŝŶĐůƵĚŝŶŐ�ǁŽƌŬŝŶŐ�ǁŝƚŚ�ďƵƐŝŶĞƐƐ͘�dŚĞ�ƐĐŽƉĞ�
to better engage with alumni was noted. 

7.10 The Board noted that the definition of education excellence would b



10.2 Inaugural Report on Major University Partnerships 
10.2.1 The Board received the Inaugural Report on Major University Partnerships (BG17/65), which had 

been requested by the Board, noting that the report should be considered alongside the regular 
ƌĞƉŽƌƚƐ�ĨƌŽŵ�ƚŚĞ�sŝĐĞ��ŚĂŶĐĞůůŽƌ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĞ�hŶŝǀĞƌƐŝƚǇ͛Ɛ�ƌŝƐŬ�ƌĞŐŝƐƚĞƌ�ǁŚŝĐŚ�ĂůƐŽ�ĐŽŶƐŝĚered major 
partnerships and the management of associated risk. 

10.3 Sealed Documents and Contracts 
10.3.1 The Board received a report on the use of the University Seal and the execution of Major Contracts 

signed between March and June 2018 (BG17/66*). 
     
11. BUSINESS OF THE SUB-COMMITTEES
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